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SILC COUNCIL QUARTERLY BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES - DRAFT
May 12, 2017
Michigan Rehabilitation Services Office, Lansing MI 
SILC Voting Members Present: Aaron Andres, Robin Bennett, Gabriella Burman, Alexander Darr, Lisa Cook-Gordon, Sara Grivetti, Rebecca Parten, Mairead Warner, Jim Whalen.
SILC Voting Members Absent: None
SILC Voting Members Excused: Michael Hamm, Kelsey Kleimola.
SILC Ex-Officio Members Present: Lisa Kisiel, Leamon Jones (BSBP), Kevin Green, Bill Addison (MRS), Pat Love (MDE).
SILC Staff: Rodney Craig, Terri Robbins, Tracy Brown.
Guests Present: Shori Teeple, Annette Blough, Eleanor Canter, Joe Harcz, Darma Canter.

SILC BUSINESS MEETING

R. Bennett called the meeting to order, 11:01 am, a quorum was present.  
WELCOME & INTRODUCTIONS

R. Bennett welcomed Council members, Ex-Officios and guests, introductions were made.

AGENDA
The May 12, 2017 Quarterly Business Agenda was reviewed. 
Motion by S. Grivetti, seconded by L. Cook-Gordon to approve the May 12, 2017 Agenda. Carried.
The February 10, 2017 SILC Council Business Meeting Draft minutes.

Motion by A. Andres, seconded by A. Darr to approve the February 10, 2017 meeting minutes with name correction. Carried.
Reports

MRS- Bill Addison:
· Lieutenant Governor Calley held a conference on Talent.  It very successful.  Approximately 120 businesses attended plus a couple athletes including Jim Abbott.
· MRS is diligently working in several different aspects on the Electronic Systems that impact CILs.  
· MRS has had several trainings on WIOA. It will change the way we do business.  Outcomes and measurement tools will all be different in WIOA than we've seen before.   
BSBP- Lisa Kisiel:

· BSBP is continuing to implement the changes as a result of WIOA.  We are updating policies. We are working on a Memorandum with the Michigan Department of Education.
· Michigan will be in the next round of monitoring reviews by the Rehab Services Administration.
· We are actively promoting employment transition services within all our offices and all our consumers.  We have about 290 pre‑employment transition service recipients.
· BSBP is working with Low Incidents Outreach and teacher consultants for the visually impaired to help build an understanding about WIOA and pre‑employment transitions and the roles the schools would be in terms of helping to promote that program.
· Our Electronic File Management System now has ability to open consumers prior to an application without a Social Security number.
· We partnered with our sister agency Innovation Technical Assistance Center. They came and provided training and an overview on performance measures.  
      Leamon Jones:

· Our Youth Visual Program has a task force reviewing the policies and procedures and will be providing some guidance and directions by mid‑summer as to the steps the youthful program will be taking.  
IL Network Update – Jim Whalen: 
· The Network has spent probably half or two‑thirds of our time in the last year working on how we can improve ourselves internally in terms of programming and strategic initiatives and are initiating some practical steps. 

· One of the things the network is working on is how we become more consistent state‑wide and training our employees so that we maintain a standard of quality. More information will be available at the September Council meeting.
· The Network held Legislative Day at the Capitol on Thursday, May 3rd. All the CILs were represented. Several consumers and board members also attended. 
Disability Network Oakland and Macomb Presentation by Kelly Winn

Technical Amendment to FY2017-19 SPIL

· One Designated State Entity (DSE) was required. Michigan Rehabilitation Services was chosen as the DSE.

· Roll call vote was taken. Yes ~ A. Andres, R. Bennett, G. Burman, L. Cook-Gordon, A. Darr, S. Grivetti, R. Parten, M. Warner, J. Whalen. No ~ none. Abstention ~ none.
Motion by S. Grivetti, seconded by A. Andres to empower the SILC Chair to sign SPIL Technical Amendment. Carried.

Status Report on FY2017-19 SPIL

· FY2017-19 SPIL Quarterly Report was reviewed.
· Some measurements need to be worked out with the CIL Network to make sure the measurements are accurate.  Those measurements will be put into place and be reported in the next SPIL Quarterly Report.  
Motion by L. Cook-Gordon, seconded by A. Andres to accept and place on file SPIL Status Report. Carried.

SPIL Committee Report – Jim Whalen

· The primary activity over the last few months has been creating the FY2017-19 SPIL Technical Amendment for Council approval.

Common Disability Agenda – Terri Robbins

· SILC has begun hosting some public forums around the state to get feedback from individuals with disabilities, community members, families, etc. Where are barriers?  What someone might want to change, what's working?  
· Four out of six forums have been held in the Upper Peninsula. Three issues that rose quickly to the top were transportation, housing, and employment/financial security. Other issues include creating effective advocacy, general accessibility and resources. 
· Three more forums will be held in May, one in Jackson, one in Kalamazoo, and one in Alpena.  
Person First Language – Terri Robbins

· How do we better advocate for ourselves? And many of the council members now are being asked to talk to media or are being asked to speak in public or attend a forum.
· The message that we send about the work that we do and the value in communities can be powerful.
· Discussion.

· Plan ahead, give yourself enough time, think about how you are going to respond, practice answering out loud, be concise, get to the point and make it personal.  
Employment First – Sara Grivetti
· The Employment First essentially was an executive order that was issued by the Governor to raise the bar around employment for individuals with disabilities by focusing on community‑based employment over any type of facility‑based employment.  
· The last meeting, we had with the Lieutenant Governor, essentially the next step we determined to have happen is taking these recommendations and sharing them with State leadership that has the ability to implement the recommendations.  So, we're coming at it from an advocacy perspective that we know with WIOA, we've got to meet the regulations around competitive, integrated employment.
· The advanced document with the recommendations will be shared with all the state leaders at a meeting on June 1, 2017.
Accessibility Event Update – Terri Robbins

· SILC hosted a strategy session to address how to create or enhance inclusive and accessible community.
· Ten CIL representatives and three council members attended. 
· We highlighted four areas of focus moving forward; construction code and enforcement of the ADA accessibility guidelines, community accessibility and inclusion, increase the expertise among skills and marketing.
Meeting with Lt. Governor Calley – Robin Bennett

· R. Bennett, R. Craig and S. Grivetti met with Lt. Governor Calley.
· Lt. Governor Calley was very open to what we had to say.  Very open to hear about what the council could help him with, with any questions he might have about the different initiatives he's working on or realms that he's moving in.
Public Comment – Attachment A

SILC REPORTS

Executive Committee – Robin Bennett
· A big portion of our Executive Committee meeting in March was the SPIL amendment and possible public hearing. In April SILC received different instructions from ACL allowing a technical change to the FY2017-19 SPIL. 
· Five SILC members attending a mentoring session on Thursday evening, May 11th. It was a nice thing to be able to connect as individuals.  Both as individuals who have different interests and different funny stories to tell.  But also, individuals who work and experience life within the disability world.  Or the world of challenges and barriers.  
Finance Committee – Rodney Craig
· Grant fund payments are current from both DSEs.
· Currently under-budget on many line items.

· CDA costs will start to show up in mileage areas.

· We remain in good, solid financial position.  

Motion by G. Burman, seconded by A. Andres to accept and place on file the Committee Reports. Carried.

STAFF OPERATIONS REPORT

2nd Quarter Staff Operations Report was reviewed. 
Motion by G. Burman, seconded by S. Grivetti to accept and place on file the 2nd Quarter Staff Operations Report. Carried.

SILC Executive Director Report:

· Thank you to Terri and Tracy for all the work they've been doing.
· A great deal of what we do has already been disclosed in either the SPIL Report, Bi-annual Report, or the Quarterly Report.
· SILC has been meeting monthly with media consultants and are starting to see some positive results.
· A lot of work happened with the getting the SPIL technical amendment to the point where the council voted on it today.  There was a lot of administrative work to make sure everything was in place.  

· The entire NetCIL system was updated to new levels of software. That software has a built‑in analytics program that we can use to get a better look at the data. We also work with the NetCIL database group monthly.
· Since the last Council meeting SILC staff has visited at least 7 CILs.
OTHER

ADJOURNMENT       SILC Business Meeting adjourned at 3:00 p.m.
ATTACHMENT A
Joe Harcz

Joel Harcz.  Citizen who happens to be blind and who happens to be deeply disgusted with the lack of access in this state, which I documented over and over again.  Didn't even hear about this accessibility meeting.  That's one.  But 40 years ago, Judy, Ed Roberts, and others, had to take over the federal buildings and fight for the implementation of section 504 and led to the creation of Title 7 funding independent living movement.  And yet, now ‑‑ and the main goal of that was to have complete access, nondiscrimination, and to have integration in our communities and the world and that includes employment.  Now, we have the dog and pony show years later of completely segregated employment.  The core mission is community transition and community integration.  That's what this agency or this institution should be talking about.  

This Employment First dog and pony show is just to create and help the CROs.  A point in order on this, the very first meeting on this Common Disability Agenda was scheduled at a sheltered workshop.  Ladies and gentlemen, the fundamental thing is deinstitutionalize people and that includes in a work setting.  You don't change those things by maintaining the status quo.  As to regard to the Lieutenant Governor Calley, I'll tell you for one, this is going to be a person who is going to oppose at every level.  His climbing into the Governor's show.  Under this administration, we've had each and every entity, including the SILC, destroyed from a consumer input even being at the table standard.  We've had the Michigan Commission for the Blind abolished with all its powers and authorities.  We've had Quality Control Council abolished.  We've had the SRC reorganized and virtually abolished.  In this world with all kinds of conflicts of interest involved, including the CROs at the table.  We've had the SILC abolished in effect over and over again and that also goes, by the way, back to the very basics.  The 25th Anniversary of the Americans With Disabilities Act where Lieutenant Governor Calley stood and watched from the podium with a bunch of other mostly nondisabled people, while physical barriers and police presence were used to bar people with disabilities.  Passing out leaf‑lets.  That, ladies and gentlemen, is a hideous assault upon our fundamental civil rights.  Our constitutionally‑derived rights to peaceably assemble and address our grievances to our government.  We have also had this SILC and other agencies play dog and pony shows without transparency and have closed‑door meetings over and over again on matters of public policy that affect us.  

Ladies and gentlemen, nothing abolished without us.  Let's go to people first language.  It isn't just a matter of language that the IL movement is supposed to be made up of people with disabilities speaking for themselves.  And if people want to hide their disability and yet garner the benefits, more power to them.  But don't make those of us who have no capability to hide that and ‑‑ to swallow your gunk.  And going back to Employment First and WIOA, it is illegal under WIOA to use Title I money, VR funds, to put people into segregated settings.  That includes enclaves and that includes being used.  
Robin:  Thank you, Joe, for your comment.
Eleanor Canter

Eleanor Cantor.  Consumer.  Muskegon, Michigan.  I am going to be discussing the SILC's recent letter to the lieutenant governor regarding employment first.  First, Sara Grivetti needs to disclose conflicts of interest before requesting funds on behalf of the public that benefit her personally and professionally.  It is not appropriate for Ms. Grivetti to use her position on the SILC to direct funds to her employer.  This has been an ongoing problem for several years.  The title of this comment is blending and braiding.  A scam to bypass WIOA regulations.  The state of Michigan is desperate to find a way to continue funding sheltered workshops despite new regulations.  In partnership with Michigan's association of sheltered workshops, MARO, has submitted details and shocking proposal to the governor's office.  The authors of this document provided a chart demonstrating how the state can maintain the illusion of compliance while continuing the pipeline of Michiganders with disabilities to subminimum wage jobs.  This graphic demonstrates how can move from agency to agency for 90 days, collecting every fee they can, with no identified outcome other than a closed case and quote ongoing support provided by Medicaid.  Translation.  They intend to continue ‑‑ misusing Medicaid dollars to fund sheltered workshops and to commingle those dollars with vocational rehabilitation funds, which expressly cannot be used to fund sheltered workshops.  The Medicaid funds in question are to be used only to provide skill building assistance in the community according to the Michigan Medicaid provider manual.  WIOA, the use of ‑‑ and nonintegrated entities.  The SILC's proposal outlines how the state can blend and braid funding streams so that it can continue to collect federal dollars while engaging in activities that are not allowable with those funds.  The money gets passed from one organization to the next to the next until no one can understand its original intent or requirements.  

Blending is a strategy to obscure the source of funding that has specific requirements.  Money is transferred from the state to private nonprofits so that it can no longer be tracked by the public.  Blending will provide Michigan Rehabilitation Services needs to mislead federal regulators.  Braiding, a strategy in which separate funding streams are brought together to pay for more than one funding stream can support, then pulled back apart to report to funders how the money was spent.  Braiding requires strict financial and programmatic over sight to ensure state and federal dollars are spent only on allowable activities.  Braiding requires to act in good faith, with transparency and honesty.  It is not to be ‑‑ 
Good faith efforts follow the law.  Michigan Rehabilitation Services.  Michigan centers for independent living.  Disability network.  Michigan SILC.  Sheltered workshop s.  And the governor's office are doing everything they can to maintain the status quo.  Blending and braiding does nothing to benefit Michiganders with disabilities.  This absurd proposal are sheltered workshops and their partner.  One major question remains unanswered.  Why have sheltered workshops and their partners been given control over implementing first?  It is a huge conflict of interest.  Carried out with the transparency necessary ‑‑ 
Robin:  Thanks very much, Eleanor.
Darma Canter

To: MiSILC 

May 12, 2017 business meeting

From: Darma J Canter, Consumer and Advocate

Disability in the land of Trump should have dominated your meeting. As a community, we must Stand Up, Speak Out! A callous disregard for the rights of Americans with disabilities is back in vogue. The Secretary of Education and the new Supreme Court Justice do not recognize your need for or right to a public education. The Secretary of Health and Human Services says he wants to give control back to the patient by eliminating federal regulations that "burden doctors". The Director of Homeland Security said we should support immigration enforcement or shut up.

The House passed a bill to reform Medicaid by cutting 800 billion dollars over ten years and institute lifetime caps on benefits. That is an end to in-home supports and a return to institutions. There are laws currently proposed in Congress that would limit the rights of disabled Americans to file complaints against businesses and public bodies that are still out of compliance with non-discrimination requirements of the ADA. The fight is on. 

We, the disabled, must be present and active in articulating a political position in our interest. We are proud of our advocacy heritage and we continue to demand equal opportunities in education and employment, access to housing, and health services / supports. We must be treated with value and respect as full members of our society.

 
I wrote that before a read today’s meeting packet which demonstrated the top down, funding driven decision-making that has marginalized us decades. The IL mantra has been “nothing about us without us.”  Yet three paid professionals who are employment by agencies benefiting financially from the proposed plan have claimed the right to speak for US! This violates our most basic principle – consumers must lead design of programs and services they rely on. 

IL is not VR. IL is a separate Title in the Act because it is not the same mission, we do not have the same goals, we do not use the same methods! Employment is not IL; independence and self-determination are surely enhanced by employment income, but that is for the individual consumer to choose as a personal goal. It should not be shoved down our throats to justify our existence and benefit corporations like, MARO and MACIL. #Iamnotyourcashcow

The MI EF plan is a model promotes the interest of organizations and their employees without specified benefit to consumers. It is another plan to pass money from tax payers to businesses while completely excluding consumers from directing the goal, plan or implementation. 

The plan says, “investment is required to build this skilled community of employment service practitioners across the entire state.” How many times are consumers going to watch the money intended to support consumer directed goals be allocated for the benefit of professional systems!

By law the SILC composition is a majority of disabled citizens not employed by the state or the CIL or network. Where is the conscience of Michigan’s disability community? Why are you silent? We need a SILC that is engaged in defending our rights as citizens and our IL right to be self-determined, individually and as movement!

____________________________________________________________________________

Reference: Pg. 1 “development skills of service providers are being advanced, with the assistance of training and field assignments, delivered by a Subject Matter Expert and resulting in certification through Association of Community Rehabilitation Educators (ACRE).” 

Kelly Winn
I am Kellie Winn, as I said.  I'm Executive Director of Disability Network Oakland and Macomb. I am a person with a disability.  I don't say that often.  I just want to say, Terri, I absolutely enjoyed your talk on person first language.  It is something that I want to take back to the center.  Actually I'm probably going to contact you to bring some more information back.  This is the first time I've sat in this SILC meeting.  I've enjoyed it.  I think you guys do an awesome job.  Thanks for all your hard work.  Thank you, guys.  And thanks for having me here.  

Aaron Andres

In regards to the wording on whether ‑‑ wording or whatever ‑‑ to me, personally, doesn't really matter what wording you use because it all depends on your frame of reference and where you're coming from as an individual.  Myself, I can't hide my disability.  I have no problem talking about my disability.  I wish more people would come up and ask me what my disability is, rather than wonder or gawk or whatever among themselves.  It's ‑‑ to me, it's all about education and educating the individuals about disabilities and letting people know that just because you have a disability, it doesn't have to define you.  And if we can do that, it doesn't matter what language we use, what ‑‑ yes, words are important.  But the meaning behind our cause is what's more important.  As long as we can get that across, it lets people know that your disability doesn't have to define you, whether you want to hide it, show it, whatever it may be.  It doesn't really matter as long as you don't let your disability define you.  

